
Zoning Board of Appeals – January 10, 2017 

 

1 

 

TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 10, 2017 

MINUTES 

 

  CHAIRMAN Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese  

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent:   Ronald Bohigian, Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, 

Alternates 

  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal. So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to accept the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6238A, Application of The Sugar Bakery for variance 

to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) in an I-1 zone under 

Sections 4-01.31.B, 4-03.31.A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 200 

Executive Blvd., property of Executive Town Hundred LLC in an I-1 

zone. 

    AND 
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 B. APPEAL #6239A, Application of The Sugar Bakery for special 

exception approval for location of a temporary vending cart (food 

truck) under Sections 4-01.31.B, 4-03.31.A & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd., property of Executive Two Hundred 

LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Michael Deponte, representing The Sugar Bakery.   

 So, planning on being at the building the third Thursday of each 

month from 11:30 to 1:30.  

 We advertise to the building tenants, only.  Just the building.  

We sent out a menu to them with the list of cupcakes, in our case, 

that we’ll be offering for the day. 

 We go there, we sell for two hours, we head out.  

 It’s pretty simple.  We do multiple offices throughout the state 

in different towns.  Some of the bigger corporations like Sikorsky and 

BIC.   

 Webster Bank, in this case, is the business that moved to 

Southington.  We lost two four accounts.  One building was in Cheshire 

and one was in Wallingford.  Webster merged them and moved them to the 

Southington building at 200 Executive.  So, in order to keep those 

clients, we are looking to pull the permit for Southington. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you have any set up?  Or is that the only time 

you’ll be there, from 11:30 to 1:30? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Two hours, that’s it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That’s it? 

 MR. DEPPONTE: Once a month.  You don’t eat cupcakes every day.  

It’s a treat.  So --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, I just didn’t know if you had to get there 

early to set up stuff or – 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Five minutes.  It’s a matter of --- we’re all self-

contained.  There’s no generator set up or anything off the truck. 

 We don’t set up tables, tents, signage.  All of our menu boards 

are mounted to the truck.  It’s an open service window.  And, that’s 

it.   It’s pretty simple. 

 We don’t even have to prepare the cupcakes.  Everything is made 

and decorated at the bakery itself.  Loaded on to the truck and headed 

out for the day. 
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 So, for example, with the Southington building, this would 

probably be our first stop of the day for lunch.  And, then we’ll work 

our way home.  Maybe stop in Wallingford or North Haven at another 

business and hit an afternoon spot. 

 We generally do between two and three stops per day.  Depending 

on the route. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s all you sell is cupcakes? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  That’s it.  Well, I mean, we have a bakery.  We’ve 

been in business eleven years.  The truck business is going on, this 

will be our sixth year in April. 

 It started out as just going downtown New Haven.  Kind of a 

bonus, my father retired from the post office and we stuck him on one 

of our cupcake trucks and put them downtown.  Next thing you know, the 

phone was ringing for businesses and catering.  It has kind of 

snowballed into this.   

 I have another one of these Thursday night.  For New Haven.  So, 

it’s just a business in itself now.  

 We’ve hired more employees because of it.  Keeps people employed.  

This time of the year we’re a little bit slower.  But I have about 

three or four hundred customers that moved to Southington and we’re 

looking to keep them and maybe pick up some more that already are 

existing in the building. 

 MR. LAPORTE: You do this all year? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Yah.  We got out all year.  Yah. 

 It slows down considerably in January and February, but pretty 

much March thru Christmas we hump.  We’re pretty busy.  Fortunately, 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a brick and mortar location for the 

bakery? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where is that? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  It’s located on Main Street in East Haven, 424 East 

Main Street.  The Sugar Bakery.  And, we’ve been there um --- well, 

we’ve been in business eleven years.  We’ve been there nine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Yah.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you familiar with the restrictions that we have 

on the other approvals? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Uh, no. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ll go through them. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  I didn’t talk to any of the other approvals.  I’m 

not even aware of who. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, let me just go through what the restrictions 

would be. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   No temporary signage allowed including but not 

limited to balloon, streamers, flags and / or banners 

 - The trailer must be moved off site at the end of each use. 

 - Garbage must be cleaned up. 

 - Location to be approved by zoning department and health 

department. 

 - Health department approval required. 

 - Any storage of food on site must satisfy the health 

department. 

 - Limited to the once a month, the third Thursday.  I’d put 

in 11:15 to 1:45 to give you a fifteen-minute window either way. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Okay, that’s fair. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Applicant is the only person allowed to operate at 

this specific location unless otherwise authorized by the zoning 

department or health department. 

 - No other location allowed unless the applicant applies to 

the zoning department for approval. 

 - Written confirmation from the property owner --- which I 

see you already have. 

 You do not use a generator or any power source.  Things like 

that, do you? 

 MR. DEPONTE:  We have a generator.  It’s contained as a part of 

the truck. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Self-contained generator. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  It’s self-contained.  In other words, it is not a 

portable one that you plug in and start. 

 It’s all underneath the truck.  It’s all one big unit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, then that the approval be for a year but it 

would automatically renew unless there were complaints or a change in 

owner. 
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 That’s it. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Yup.  It’s pretty standard like the other towns 

guys.  Pretty standard. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we have issues --- I know our first one that came 

before us, he said Thursday or Friday.  He didn’t know, yet.  Is this 

going to possibly put two food trucks on the site at one time?  The 

third Thursday of every month? 

 Do we know that? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t know.  I assume that if they do meet on 

Thursday, they’re going to be at the same time because I think it was 

--- they’re all lunch hour. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The other was ten to three. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is that going to be an issue for the board for 

multiple --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Personally, I would rather have, I mean, I would let 

the building owner make that decision.  And, if we start getting 

complaints they are going to have to come back to us anyway. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  For renewal.  I think we have a checks and balance. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, and it is not a competitive product.   

 THE CHAIR:  That, I think we need to watch out for. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  That is what I was going to mention.  Usually we do 

terrace with another food truck.  We don’t offer beverages. We don’t 

offer soda.  We don’t offer any kind of food.  It is just cupcakes. 

 What customers are doing with us is they’re coming out to the 

truck and maybe purchasing a six pack of cupcakes and then they are 

bringing them home to their families.  It is not something they’re 

eating at the side of the truck.  We’re not an ice cream truck.  

Ninety percent of our stuff is being packed up and brought home to 

families or for the weekend. We sell most of our stuff in bulk. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  The only issue we have with any of this, I 

think, is that, you know, you’ve got the brick and mortar places in 

town.  We have two or three bakeshops in town.  And, they’re in direct 

competition with that.  I think we need to be cognizant of that as we 

go forward.   

 This maybe more and more coming forward.  We’ve got to make some, 

you know, what --- 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I would agree but I think this particular 

business the way it’s been described is really catering to a specific 

site as opposed to the public in general.  So not necessarily --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So, this one, how is this one any different than the 

pizza place or the sandwich ones that are going to be on site? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  They’re catering to the people that work at Webster 

Bank. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, I understand that.  Right.  I understand that.  

If they had a cafeteria in the building, this would be a nonissue for 

them, as well.  As far as local establishments.  If they’re going to 

go out, they’re going to go out.  If they’re going to eat inside, 

they’re going to eat inside. 

 I just think we need to be aware of it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  You know?   Any other thoughts? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 MR. CASTALDO:  Hi.  My name is Frank Castaldo.  We own a cupcake 

shop on Marion Avenue. 

 THE CHAIR:  What is your address, first of all?   Your home 

address. 

 MR. CASTALDO:  Oh, in Southington?  106 Dawn Lane   D-a-w-n.  

Southington. 

 Okay, we live about a mile away from this business and we kind of 

feel it is against our business.  Somebody from out of town comes in 

with, we have four bakeries within a mile and nobody ever approached 

us any of this kind of stuff. 

 So, to my knowledge, because I have a little skin in the game, I 

oppose it. 

 We pay our local taxes.  We pay everything.  Us.  And, we don’t 

like it when somebody from another comes in and takes our business 

away. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is your address again? 
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 MR. CASTALDO:  In Southington? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yes. 

 MR. CASTALDO:  It’s 106 Dawn Lane. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The business.  Your business address? 

 MR. CASTALDO:  The business, it is 859 Marion Avenue.  Which is 

about three quarters of a mile from The Hartford. 

 THE CHAIR: So, you are right on the corner there? 

 MR. CSTALDO:  Right on the corner. I’m getting those customers 

there now.  So, if you approve this kind of stuff, to be getting it on 

the side, we are going to lose those customers.  

 And, we also get a lot of the customers from ESPN.  So, I have a 

little skin in this game. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Have you approached either of those businesses to 

see if you could provide your services to them? 

 MR. CASTALDO: Well, the only thing I know is I know that The 

Hartford, they used to have a cafeteria. So, if they do have this 

cafeteria exposed I will be willing to deliver there on a daily basis. 

 THE CHAIR:  This building does not have a cafeteria and that is 

what I was trying to mention before.  So, the people either have to go 

out for lunch ---- 

 MR. CSTALDO:  Which I usually get.  I usually get about ten 

people a day from The Hartford. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Anything else? 

 MR. CASTALDO:  That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. CASTALDO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in opposition?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Do you want to respond to that?  You have a chance to respond. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  Sure.  I don’t know what else to say?  What was the 

name of the business, the location?  Is that like right near the 

building or --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s probably three or four --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  A mile away. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s more than that. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Four miles. 

 THE CHAIR:  If he’s on Marion Avenue --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where Strong School is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  It’s two or three miles away. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  The Hartford is within that building?  The Hartford 

--- is that the insurance company? 

 THE CHAIR:  It used to be.  That’s where The Hartford used to be.  

They moved out – Webster Bank moved in.  Same building. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  It’s the same building. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is about three miles away. 

 MR. DEPONTE:  All I can say is that like three or four hundred of 

my clients have moved in there.  So, it is a day’s, it’s a good two 

hour stop.  It’s successful for us.  Third Thursday of the month which 

we’ve done for the past two years with the Cheshire and Wallingford 

buildings that they were in, I’d like to keep them. 

 I have employees, too, to feed.  I have a family, too, to feed.  

I understand.  But two hours a month I don’t think is much to ask for. 

 I mean, there’s competition everywhere.  We’re down in the New 

Haven area and we have dozens and dozens of bakeries and bakeshops 

down there that we compete with day in and day out.  I can understand 

that.  It’s competition. We all have to deal with it wherever we go.  

So --- thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 This appeal is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6240A, Application of Limitless Energy LLC for a 

variance to allow a structure in the floodway under Sections 5-05.3. 

C.1, 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 178 Newell Street, 

property of KDM Property Management LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR: Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MR. MACELDENY:   My name is Neil Maceldeny and I’m representing 

AGA Millwork at 178 Newell.  I am the owner of Limitless Energy. 

 It has been a tough situation.  We went to the wetlands committee 

and got that approved.  Figured it was okay to put the foundation up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can you turn the speaker up more?  Or can you 

maybe tilt the mike up?  That’s it.  There you go.  Talk into the 

mike, if you would, please. 

 MR. MACELDENY:  We are in a situation where I’ve ran out of 

options personally as an owner of a new start up that I’m doing. 

 I came before you when I worked for Sun Run as a project planner.  

And, for his residence.  Which we got approved.   

 And, in this situation, we’re in a floodway and the likelihood of 

us passing this is very slim. 

 I’ve proposed other options and they’ve been shot down.  So, I am 

at a point where I am going to ask to get a little more time for the 

owner to figure out an option for him if he can find it.  But at this 

point, I’m having a tough time. 

 I originally proposed it on the roof and he said not on the roof.  

And, I said, okay.  And, we worked here.  At that time, I wasn’t aware 

that it was in a flood zone and I have to take the blame for that.  

But when we passed it through the wetlands committee, my problem was 

assuming that it was okay now.  I figured well, if they approved it 

after they did the site walk, we’re fine.  He said, alright.  Let’s do 

it.  And, it turns out it is not going to be okay. 

 I then proposed above the septic back there and he didn’t want 

that to happen.  So, I personally, don’t know what else to do.  I can 

find and help him look for options with what’s there like a gradient 

engineering option. 

 I, at this point, am going to ask for just a little more time.  

And, give him the option of finding a second opinion.  

 So, he couldn’t be here tonight. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you requesting that we table it tonight? 

 MR. MACELDERNY:  Correct. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  You have to continue the process then through the 

town engineer? 

 MR. MACELDERNY:  Correct.   

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I guess the question would be and I know we’ll 

continue the public hearing on for another couple of weeks if you 

think that’s appropriate, but how does something like this get started 

without ---I mean, I had to go through all kinds of stuff to put it on 

my roof.  You know, engineering and electrical came out and checked it 

out. 

 How did you get the --- I was out there today.  It looks like it 

is finished. 

 MR. MACELDERNEY:  There is still electrical to do.   

 THE CHAIR:  How did you get this far without having building 

approval and all the --- I understand you got the wetlands approval. 

 Or at least they deemed it --- 

 MR. MACELDENEY:  When we got that approval, we were --- and me, 

not knowing, I’ve never gone through the wetlands committee and I 

figured that was enough for part of the zoning board so I figured we 

were okay and we were going to get the building permit.  

 He says, like, we’ll put the foundation up. And, I did. 

 And, we then found out when I was trying to get the electrical 

permit that no, you are not good. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, aren’t you the contractor? 

 MR. MACELDERNEY:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Doesn’t the contactor take care of that normally? 

 MR. MACELDERNEY:  Well, yah, that’s the thing.  We were doing 

everything together and commercial property is new to me.  And, I – 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  In other words, you didn’t know this was wetlands?  

So, you just continued the process. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, he did know it was wetlands because he got a 

wetland permit he said. 

 MR.MACELDERNEY:   When we got the approval from the wetlands 

committee, I figured that was our approval to build.  And, when I went 

to get the electrical permit, they said, no.  You still have to go 

through zoning. I was like, wait. 
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 And, then now we’re here.  Now we’re here in this situation.  

Other proposals I’ve given him which was initially on the roof, and 

then, I asked him to go above the septic unit over there.   

 He just, he says no.  And, when this is all said and done, if he 

finds another alternative and I can keep looking, but I just at this 

point would like to table the meeting and give him the opportunity to 

have more time to find a second opinion. 

 THE CHAIR:  It might be a good idea to have the owner of the 

business here.  He’s the guy that seems to be driving this thing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Of course, the other thing is when you are looking 

for a variance you are looking for there not to be another alternative 

and if the roof is an alternative ----  

 THE CHAIR: Right.  There is no proven hardship here. 

 MR. MACELDERNEY:  And, that was, the hardship was it was um – 

made by him. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the explanation we have here is that it draws a 

lot of power.  Well, a solar array doesn’t drive, it goes out to the 

grid and then you draw from the grid, right? 

 MR. MACELDENEY:  Well, it is a three-phase unit.  So, that’s used 

for like a machine shop when you have a high delivery rate.  It’s 

helpful to him to have the three phase.  That was another hardship.  

Because of the delivery rate, you know, it would help his savings on – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that’s not really a hardship.  That’s 

financial. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, that might be a reason he’d want to have it 

and put it on his roof. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a comment? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I just want to clarify the process.  

Since there was activity, regulated activity within the upland review 

area of a wetlands and the river, the inland wetlands agency has 

authority to look at projects within 100 feet of the river.  So, the 

point of disturbance being one of them. 

 The inland wetlands gives a recommendation to planning & zoning.  

Planning & Zoning is the floodplain authority, so they make the 

decision. 

 So, the initial step is to get a recommendation.  PZC doesn’t 

always have to follow that recommendation.  They base it on 

engineering and if it follows the actual floodplain regulations of the 

Town of Southington. 
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 In this case the floodway is very restrictive.  Floodplains are a 

little bit less restrictive as you can engineer and mitigate for 

certain instances.  But floodway is tougher. 

 THE CHAIR:  The whole process wasn’t --- it is not a closed loop 

at all. 

 When I was out there, what surprised me was the solar array, even 

though it is closer to the river, it is on the same level as the 

building.  So, if the solar array is in the wetlands, isn’t the 

building in the wetlands? 

 MR. MACELDERNEY:  Yes.  The corner of it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is in the upland review area of the river which 

is 100 feet in Southington.  But, wetlands aren’t always floodplains 

and floodplains aren’t always wetlands. 

 The floodway is the entire property.  Most of it.  So, wherever 

they put it both committees would look at it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Are there any other questions?  I would take a 

motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote) 

 Continued to the next meeting which is two weeks if you’re ready. 

If not, Dave will let us know. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Let me just state for the record there was no one 

else in the audience for that application? 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just want to state for the record there was no one 

else in attendance in the audience for that application. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Have all of the items been resolved? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: No. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, we wouldn’t act on it, anyway. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think we might need to act.  Are we running out of 

time as to deadline at this point? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  We extended it last time.  I think it was sixty days 

or something like that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Oh, I’m sorry.  Are we on to 7-A? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay, I was just making a note for the previous 

application. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I didn’t want to get caught where we didn’t take 

action. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We gave the thirty-day extension which didn’t run 

from the time you gave it, it ran from the exhaustion of the first. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’re safe to the next meeting. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, do you want to read that one and we’ll just 

continue the public hearing on that one? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Did we settle Item C. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That’s what I was referring to as no one eligible 

to speak for or against.  I just want that on the record. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6230A, Application of Gentian Duka for special 

exception approval for a change in permittee for a restaurant liquor 

permit (wine & beer) under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main Street, property of Pergioni Family 

Jewelers Inc. in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  There is no one here.  I’ll entertain a motion to 

continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Discussion? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, all those in favor? 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 Continued to the next meeting. 

 

7:28 pm 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – January 10, 2017 

 

15 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 A. APPEAL #6238A, Application of The Sugar Bakery for variance 

to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) in an I-1 zone under 

Sections 4-01.31.B, 4-03.31.A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 200 

Executive Blvd., property of Executive Town Hundred LLC in an I-1 

zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6238A.  I believe the 

conditions were on the special exception.   Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted for discussion purposes, because this is so 

recent, I’d like to incorporate the comments that I made in the 

December 13
th
, 2016 hearing as reasons for approval of this variance. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6239A, Application of The Sugar Bakery for special 

exception approval for location of a temporary vending cart (food 

truck) under Sections 4-01.31.B, 4-03.31.A & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd., property of Executive Two Hundred 

LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6239A with conditions. 

 1. No temporary signage allowed including but not limited to 

balloons, streamers, flags and/or banners. 

 2. The trailer must be moved off site at the end of each 

business day. 

 3. Garbage must be cleaned up. 

 4. The location must be approved by both the zoning department 

and health department. 

 5. Health Department approval is required. 

 6. Storage of food on site must satisfied the health 

department. 

 7. That it be limited to one day per month from 11:15am to 

1:45 pm on the third Thursday. 

 8. That the applicant is the only person allowed to operate at 

this specific location unless otherwise authorized by the zoning 

department and health department. 

 9. No other location be allowed unless the applicant applies 

to the zoning department for approval. 

 10. Written confirmation from the property owner be obtained to 

allow the vendor to sell on site. 

 11. That the owner operate under a self-contained generator or 

from an approved power pedestal. 

 12. The approval is good for one year to automatically renew 

unless there were complaints or a change in the owner. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte added that being so far away from the competition 

that one day a month won’t bother the other person. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted there is no cafeteria on site.  There are a lot 

of people that work there and do need to eat and they’d otherwise be 

traveling.  I think again, that we incorporate the comments that were 

made in the December 13, 2016 hearing, at least the comments I made. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6240A, Application of Limitless Energy LLC for a 

variance to allow a structure in the floodway under Sections 5-

05.3.C.1, 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 178 Newell Street, 

property of KDM Property Management LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Public hearing continued to next meeting. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6230A, Application of Gentian Duka for special 

exception approval for a change in permittee for a restaurant liquor 

permit (wine & beer) under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main Street, property of Pergioni Family 

Jewelers Inc. in a CB zone. 

 Public hearing continued to the next meeting. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee advised for the next meeting there is a proposal for 

a roof top bar at Cava’s Restaurant. 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:32 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 

 


